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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of July 26, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Commissioner Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini and Chairman Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson, Special Counsel Leiter, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Maturo noted that there had been a request to take public comment on the continued Northeast Ridge item out of order.  She said the Planning Commission could not be taking action on this matter due to lack of a quorum, but would be taking public comments.  She proposed moving Old Business Item 3 before Item 1.


Commissioner Jameel observed that a number of people had been coming to the last few meetings to make comments on the Brisbane Acres Subarea portion of the General Plan.  Commissioner Maturo acknowledged receipt of a number of emails as well.  Commissioner Maturo asked for a show of hands from people interested in the Brisbane Acres and Northeast Ridge items.  Commissioners decided to take the Northeast Ridge item first. 


Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of May 24, 2007 Regular Meeting


2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of June 21, 2007 Special Meeting


3.
Approval of Draft Minutes of June 28, 2007 Regular Meeting


Commissioners had no comments or corrections to the three sets of minutes on the Consent Calendar.  Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Commissioner Maturo stated that the Planning Commission had received emails and letters regarding the Items 1 and 3 of Old Business. 

OLD BUSINESS


3.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  South of Guadalupe Canyon Parkway between Carter Street and Mission Blue Drive; Addendum (2007) to the 1982 Certified Final Environmental Impact Report (SCH #81070717) for the Northeast Ridge and modifications to the 1989 Unit II Vesting Tentative Map and associated permits, as Vesting Tentative Map VTM-1-06; Planned Development Permit PD-1-06, Design Permit DP-3-06 and Grading Permit EX-1-06; Brookfield Northeast Homes Bay Area, Inc. (Brookfield Homes), applicant/owner; APN 005-510-020, -030, and -040 (Out of Order)


Commissioner Maturo recused herself from participating in the discussion or voting on this item because she lives at the Northeast Ridge.  She indicated that the Commission would not be taking action on this matter, but public comments would be received.  She departed from the dais and left the room.


Commissioner Lentz invited comments from members of the public.


Terry O’Connell urged Planning Commissioners to reflect on the long-term implications of their decision on this item.  She said taking the habitat of the callippe butterfly could lead to the possible demise of the species.  She expressed her opinion that it was unrealistic to assume that approval of this item was not an important step and that further review would take place.  Ms. O’Connell noted that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service is an underfunded federal agency under considerable pressure from the current administration to remove as many restrictions from big business as possible.  She stated that the federal government cannot be trusted to protect San Bruno Mountain and the callippe butterfly, so this responsibility falls on the City of Brisbane.


Ms. O’Connell observed that the EIR addendum is not complete or comprehensive enough, and she advocated a thorough EIR using current technology, information, and mitigation data.  She emphasized the importance of protecting all endangered species.  She pointed out that the community does not need more oversized housing at the expense of losing the valuable habitat the development would destroy.  Ms. O’Connell noted that Brisbane should not let its decisions be driven by fear of litigation.  She urged the Planning Commission to remain strong and do the right thing by rejecting the taking of more habitat.


Carolyn Parker said she lived across the street from the proposed development.  She expressed concern that the new plan will generate a considerable amount of traffic, exacerbating the current unsafe traffic conditions in the Altamar neighborhood.  She also objected to cutting the trees, which serve as habitat for hawks and other species that help control vermin.


Ms. Parker noted that despite earlier promises, Brookfield Homes has removed frog ponds rather than preserving them.  She pointed out that some ponds have been paved over, and the frogs have disappeared as a result.  She recommended requiring the frog ponds to be restored.


Ms. Parker said dust control is another issue Brookfield has ignored.  She noted that the windy and dusty conditions in the area pose a health threat to nearby residents.


Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch, said the 1983 EIR and the 1989 addendum indicated that the Northeast Ridge development would lead to loss of endangered species’ habitat, consumption of nonrenewable natural resources, adverse impacts from traffic, and degradation of air, water, and visual quality.  He acknowledged that the current version of the project may have lesser impacts, but it will still have negative effects on the environment.  He recommended making better use of already degraded areas by putting housing there.


Mr. Batchelder characterized the EIR addendum as yet another example of uncritical boosterism of the Habitat Conservation Plan.  He observed that it is clear the authors of the document worked with Thomas Reid Associates in preparing the addendum.  He said TRA’s inadequate monitoring and surveying efforts have been discredited by independent peer reviewers and corroborated by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  Mr. Batchelder said the underlying assumptions of the EIR addendum are faulty, and the document has been compromised by conflicts of interest between Thomas Reid Associates and Brookfield Homes.


Mr. Batchelder noted that the addendum mentions that Brookfield Homes has offered additional measures to mitigate the loss of callippe habitat.  He clarified that once the habitat is gone, there is no tested way to repropagate the plants and restore the lost habitat.  He recommended striking these references from the addendum.


Mr. Batchelder said the addendum also refers to removing barriers such as eucalyptus trees that impair butterfly movement, but the trees are being replaced with urban development, a more permanent movement barrier than the trees.  He pointed out that the proposed development will stretch all the way to Guadalupe Canyon Parkway, severely limiting the migration corridor between the Northeast Ridge and the rest of the mountain.


Mr. Batchelder objected to the implication that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service supports the redesign of the project because of its reduced impacts.  He clarified that although the redesign is better than the original plan, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service does not support development in that area.  He said the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service’s initial plan when the callippe was listed as an endangered species was to add the callippe to the existing take permit, and it took a lawsuit to force the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service to follow its own regulations.


Mr. Batchelder commented that the redesigned project is just more of the same kind of development that the people of Brisbane and the butterflies do not need.  He recommended rejecting the application.


Dana Dillworth provided a CD-ROM and photographs showing the areas of supposedly “restored” habitat at the Northeast Ridge.  She noted the cut-and-fill areas at the fringes of the development were supposed to be restored, but the photos clearly show that these places are covered with invasive plants like broom and fennel, a condition that has been allowed to exist for the past ten years.  Ms. Dillworth drew the Commission’s attention to the pictures of invasive species growing along Rock Wren Lane and Lupine Court.


Ms. Dillworth asked what happened to the protections of the HCP and emphasized Brisbane’s stewardship responsibility to the mountain and the surrounding environment.  Ms. Dillworth pointed out that the developer obtained permits, constructed the development, and then failed to comply with the protective conditions.  She said the landowner’s track record should be a reason to deny the permits requested now.  She recommended exploring alternatives that will not further degrade the environment.


Commissioner Lentz asked if Ms. Dillworth could identify better areas for potential development.  Ms. Dillworth said she was not sure of the engineering constraints, but she suggested looking at the flat areas along North Hill Drive.


Linda Salmon objected to carving out so much of the land mass, arguing that the heat produced by the land mass keeps the fog at bay.  She recalled that the original developers posted a $500,000 bond to offset possible impacts on local weather conditions.  She observed that fog now spills over the Northeast Ridge from Daly City, and she questioned what happened to the bond.  


Ms. Salmon also recalled that Thomas Reid Associates promised that Brookfield Homes would comply with all the conditions imposed on the original developer, including creating habitat to replace what was lost.  She said the work done so far has been inadequate.  


As an alternative building site, Ms. Salmon proposed looking at the Caltrans benches, an area that has already been disturbed.  She suggested allowing the developer to cut into the hillside and construct expensive view homes there.  


Ms. Salmon raised concerns about increasing fire danger by allowing building on the rest of the ridge.  She urged the Planning Commission to reject the project.


Amie Franklin said she submitted a letter and press releases from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service that demonstrate the politicization of the Endangered Species Act.  She stated that she has been volunteered to do habitat restoration within the Golden Gate National Recreation Area and on San Bruno Mountain.


Ms. Franklin acknowledged that the Planning Commission has been working on this project for a number of years and that Brookfield Homes inherited a mess from the original development, but said this was not a reason to rubber-stamp the project.  She stated that the Northeast Ridge development is currently out of compliance with the HCP.  She urged the City to insist on compliance if this project is allowed to move forward.  She also recommended monitoring and follow-up, along with penalties for non-compliance and incentives to encourage compliance.  Ms. Franklin noted that the habitat to be conserved should be fixed up now and then dedicated to San Mateo County before or concurrent with approval of the final subdivision map.


Roshan Izadi stated that she has lived in Brisbane for eight years and owns two properties at Altamar at the Ridge.  She said she was attracted to Brisbane because of its small size and beautiful setting, and was upset that the City might allow a development that would disrupt nature.  She recalled that when she purchased her units, the salespeople promised that the hills around the Altamar complex would never be developed.  She objected to tree removal and more construction.


Ray Lui said that Brisbane does not need more housing.  As an oncologist, Dr. Lui noted that there is considerable scientific evidence indicating that fine particulate matter can increase the risk of lung cancer.  He said the EIR is out of date, and Brisbane should require an independent EIR to address these issues.  

Ed Weinstein said he moved to the Northeast Ridge about a year and a half ago.  He noted that he and his neighbors appreciate the quietness of the area.  He commented that frogs used to be the only noise he heard at night, but the frogs seem to have disappeared.  Mr. Weinstein opposed any access to the development from Guadalupe Canyon Parkway.  


Lori Lui questioned whether the project should be approved as proposed and whether an addendum was the proper level of environmental review.  She observed that the project as proposed will result in significant traffic, air quality, and geological impacts.  Ms. Liu cited Section 15162 of the CEQA guidelines, governing the preparation of a subsequent EIR, which states that a subsequent EIR is required if there is new information of substantial importance that was not known at the time of the previous EIR.  In this case, she said, the EIR did not take into account the cumulative effect of traffic generated from developments in neighboring jurisdictions.  She recalled that the consultant indicated at the last meeting that only local circulation was considered. 


Ms. Liu reminded the Planning Commission that the City is not required to approve the project.  She noted the City can require the developer to come back with a proposal that does not have as many impacts.  She recommended that the City require a supplemental EIR to ensure adequate public input and thorough examination of new information.


Michele Salmon noted there have been many promises and compromises made about San Bruno Mountain in past years, including the decision to allow the development of the Northeast Ridge.  She said the City made this concession in return for creation of San Bruno Mountain Park and to prevent Daly City from covering the entire mountain with houses.  She noted the developer has not kept promises regarding mitigation of environmental impacts, and the result has been substantial degradation of the environment.


Ms. Salmon expressed her opinion that an addendum was inadequate to address the significant impacts caused by the project and information that was not available at the time of the original EIR.  She said Brisbane should not allow more taking of endangered species habitat to accommodate the development.  She noted that such a taking can only be justified if there is an absence of jeopardy to the affected species.  She urged the Planning Commission to set an example and resist the pressure to allow further taking of endangered habitat.


Robert Howard said he has been a Brisbane resident since 1999 and was one of the original purchases of property on Callippe Court.  He stated that when he purchased his property, he understood that only 35 houses would be built in the Landmark neighborhood, based upon a map included in the sales package showing the future home sites.  


Mr. Howard pointed out that when the Landmark neighborhood was constructed, the developer was supposed to provide dust control and obey the City’s noise ordinance, but these measures were ignored.  Mr. Howard remarked that he was awakened that morning by noise from construction trucks.  He commented that the developer has not pruned the trees in the area as required.  He clarified that if eucalyptus trees remain, they should be properly spaced and maintained.  Mr. Howard noted that Northeast Ridge homeowners pay annual HCP fees to maintain and restore habitat, but the habitat is not being protected.  He said further construction at the Northeast Ridge will devalue the existing homes, remove the existing windbreak, and increase traffic.  


Commissioner Lentz asked Mr. Howard to provide copies of the map and other documentation showing the promises the developer has not kept.


Linda Salmon said Southwest Diversified had hired Thomas Reid Associates to deal with the endangered species’ habitat.  She noted that Brookfield Homes inherited the situation, and it is now up to Brookfield to pay enough TRA to protect, restore, and replace the habitat as promised.  She observed that the habitat has become increasingly degraded over the past 25 years. Ms. Salmon advised that she has copies of the original plans for the frog ponds prepared by Southwest Diversified’s engineering firm which should be Brookfield’s responsibility now to implement.


Commissioner Lentz thanked the members of the public who made comments.  He said all of the comments will be made part of the public record, and the City will take them seriously.


Special Counsel Leiter indicated that responses to the comments made by members of the public would be ready for the next meeting.


Commissioner Lentz asked if a representative from Thomas Reid Associates could attend the next meeting.  Special Counsel Leiter said staff will contact the County to try to arrange for a representative to attend.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the September 13 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 2 - 0 (Commissioner Maturo not participating in vote). 


Special Counsel Leiter said she and City Attorney Toppel had an early meeting the next day, and she requested permission for them to be excused from the meeting.  Planning Commissioners thanked the attorneys for attending.


At 8:45 p.m., the Planning Commission took a short recess.  Commissioner Maturo reconvened the meeting at 8:50 p.m. 


1.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of the mix of uses and subarea policies and programs for the Brisbane Acres and Sierra Point Subareas


Community Development Director Prince noted that the Planning Commission had already reviewed the General Plan policies and programs, the mix of land uses, and build-out estimates for the Brisbane Acres and Sierra Point Subareas.  He said the purpose of this session was primarily to receive public input on these matters.  He added that the City is currently studying public space design at Sierra Point and considering revisions to the design guidelines.  


Community Development Director Prince said that when the Commission discussed allowing residential uses at Sierra Point at the last meeting, a member of the public raised questions about the results of the recent survey questionnaire on this issue.  He noted the City conducted a survey at the beginning of the General Plan update process to determine how public attitudes and opinions had changed since the 1994 General Plan was adopted.  He reviewed the responses to the survey question about residential use at Sierra Point.  He pointed out that of the 391 responses received, 112 people were strongly opposed and 75 were mildly opposed, representing 48 percent of the total.  On the other hand, he noted, there were 34 people who strongly supported, 84 who supported, and 86 who neither supported nor opposed residential development at Sierra Point.


Community Development Director Prince said that in response to concerns about global warming, staff provided information on vehicle miles traveled.  He noted that the mix and pattern of land uses in a given area has a significant impact on vehicle miles traveled.  The more spread out the uses are, he observed, the more travel is required for people to commute from homes to work and other services.  For this reason, many urban planners support mixed-use development, including a residential component, as a way of limiting vehicle use and increasing the economic and social opportunities for the community.


Community Development Director Prince acknowledged that there are also concerns about the safety of residential uses at Sierra Point.  He said that although residential use is prohibited at the Baylands, the General Plan is silent on this issue with respect to Sierra Point.  He added that if residential use is included in the General Plan as a possible use, the City could consider development proposals with a residential component, as long as the safety of the area can be demonstrated; if residential use is not included, a General Plan amendment would be required for any project that includes a residential component.


Community Development Director Prince noted that the buildings at Sierra Point have been occupied for a number of years now without any major problems.  He said whatever differential settlement has occurred has been manageable and has not resulted in methane gas leaks, injuries or health problems.


Commissioner Jameel pointed out that the Homewood Suites hotel suffered significant settlement that caused the building to be closed for about twelve months.


Linda Salmon stated that City Attorney Toppel and Special Counsel Leiter would be meeting the following day with U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service representatives regarding the Northeast Ridge.  She objected to these two staff people, who actively support the project, conducting this meeting in private.  She noted that this may be a violation of the Brown Act.


Commissioner Maturo noted that the previous matter had been continued to the next meeting, so Ms. Salmon’s comments were out of order.


Community Development Director Prince cautioned Ms. Salmon that discussing a matter after the public hearing had been closed would be a violation of the Brown Act.  He advised that the Brown Act does not apply to City staff meeting with the staff of other agencies.


In response to Commissioner Jameel’s comment, Community Development Director Prince clarified that the problem at the Homewood Suites pertained to the building’s plumbing system, not a methane gas leak. 


Commissioner Maturo invited public comments regarding the Sierra Point Subarea.


Alek Felstiner, UNITE Here, said his organization represented hotel and food service employees in San Francisco and San Mateo Counties.  He referred to his detailed letter expressing concerns about the possibility of residential uses at Sierra Point.  He clarified that UNITE Here is not unconditionally opposed to residential uses at Sierra Point, and he expressed support for the concept of creating vibrant public space there.  Mr. Felstiner stated that he had concerns about what he described as a proposal to develop 900 luxury condominiums.  He stated that this kind of development will not create jobs or affordable housing for people in Brisbane, but they will provide a lucrative entitlement for the developer.


Mr. Felstiner emphasized that the Planning Commission and City of Brisbane have a choice here, and he suggested discouraging residential use.  He noted that this position still leaves open the possibility of amending the general plan to allow an appropriate kind of residential development, but encouraging residential use could result in unfavorable and inappropriate proposals coming to the City.


Jonathan Scharfman, Universal Paragon Corporation, talked about the relationship between the potential land uses being considered at Sierra Point and the community’s aspirations with regard to the public realm.  He said there is considerable precedent regionally and nationally showing that vibrant public open spaces and plaza-like environments need a mix of uses, including after-hours activities, to succeed.  He expressed his opinion that a vibrant public realm at Sierra Point would be impossible without attractions to draw people to the area during evenings and weekends.  Mr. Scharfman noted that UPC has a proposal involving a residential component, including affordable units, to support the hotel and retail components.


Commissioner Lentz asked if there would be enough room on the site to accommodate the UPC proposal.  Mr. Scharfman responded that when UPC presented a conceptual proposal in April of 2006, staff advised that the City wants the public realm to be front and center.  With this in mind, UPC proposed a land trade with the City to provide land for the public realm at the end of Sierra Point Parkway in exchange for an underutilized parking lot north of the site.  Mr. Scharfman said that during the interim, UPC received feedback from the City Council and members of the community identifying concerns about issues of massing, architectural themes, sustainability, and open space.  He stated that UPC has been working hard to revise its proposal to accommodate these concerns.  Mr. Scharfman added that UPC looks forward to seeing what Freedman, Tung & Bottomley recommends before coming back with a more detailed revised plan.


Commissioner Lentz said he supported the concept of a public realm in the center of Sierra Point.  He asked if UPC and the City would be trading equal amounts of land as part of the exchange, and whether the available land would be sufficient to accommodate the current footprint of the hotel/condominium project.  Mr. Scharfman indicated that details of the acreage swap have not yet been worked out, but the parcels traded will probably be of comparable size.  He indicated that UPC will adjust its proposal to accommodate whatever public realm site the City needs.


Commissioner Lentz said he understood the need for a mix of uses to make the project economically viable.  Mr. Scharfman observed that the newly constructed St. Regis Hotel and Four Seasons Hotel in San Francisco are hotel/condominium projects.


Dana Dillworth noted the EIR should analyze the safety of a residential project in relationship to the biotech campus proposed by Slough Estates.  She said that after the last meeting, she did more research about the status of the landfill at Sierra Point and learned that this landfill was designated a priority for receiving funds for clean-up.  Ms. Dillworth said that there should be a leachate management plan.  She also suggested maintaining open space between the buildings for safety reasons.  She recommended finding out more about the safety of the landfill before proceeding further.


Ron Colonna acknowledged that a mix of uses may be a characteristic of vibrant communities, but he questioned whether this need apply to Brisbane.  He advocated maintaining the geographical integrity of the existing residential community.  He expressed concern that adding 1,000 residential units at Sierra Point could impact Brisbane’s small town character.  Mr. Colonna added that he had similar concerns about the proposed development at the Baylands.  He said it seems these uses are being suggested to justify the population who would be living at Sierra Point.  He noted that a better alternative to housing might be to provide retail uses that cater to the hospitality industry and offices already there.  


Mr. Colonna pointed out that if the undecided survey respondents had been added to those in opposition, the result would have been about 70 percent against residential uses at Sierra Point.  He noted that there was even stronger opposition to this issue in the survey done for the 1994 General Plan.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel moved, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel said that in considering residential uses at Sierra Point, he had concerns about safety, especially the limited ingress and egress.  He said Sierra Point needs better circulation to provide adequate routes for people to be evacuated in an emergency.  He observed that there are other issues related to the environmental concerns raised by members of the public.  He expressed his opinion that it would be premature to approve residential uses at Sierra Point pending further information about the safety of the subarea.  Commissioner Jameel said he would prefer to leave the General Plan as it is.  If a developer wants to propose residential use, he added, a detailed EIR and emergency evacuation plan should be prepared.


Commissioner Jameel noted the difficulty in trying to provide public spaces amongst existing development.  He said that the City is now faced with a big parking lot and a poorly designed circulation system.  He expressed support for the idea of a public plaza.  He observed that the consultants at the June 25 joint meeting cautioned that it will take years before the development takes off, although a residential component could accelerate that process.  He said he had reservations about mixing a biotech campus with office buildings and residential uses and would not feel comfortable until seeing a detailed EIR to support that mix.  Commissioner Jameel noted that Sierra Point does not have convenient mass transit, so most people using the site will come by car.  He questioned where all the vehicles will park.  


Community Development Director Prince noted that the master plan for Sierra Point included 20 acres of public lands and a marina, so the City did not simply allow development without obtaining some public benefit as well.  He observed that development is a give-and-take process in which a local government can exact public improvements in exchange for the right to build.  He suggested using the General Plan as a tool to create the circumstances that provide these opportunities.


Commissioner Jameel said he would prefer not to give developers a signal that residential development was permissible unless there were assurances that the area was safe.  He expressed concern about the toxicity of the landfill and the possibility of methane gas emissions.


Community Development Director Prince noted that a draft EIR for the biotech campus has been circulating for a number of months, and that document examines the risks and addresses these safety issues.  He added that any subsequent residential development will have an EIR as well.


Commissioner Jameel questioned the reliability of the survey results, given the relatively small number of respondents compared to Brisbane’s total population.  Community Development Director Prince said about the same number of people responded to the 1994 survey.  He advised that the response rate is considered statistically good for a survey of this kind.  He acknowledged that there was still significant opposition to residential use, but there was less opposition in the recent survey than there had been in 1994.


Community Development Director Prince commented that mixed-use developments are better for the environment than the typical suburban sprawl because they help reduce vehicle trips and thus reduce air pollution.  Commissioner Jameel noted that many of the other developments cited as examples already have good mass transit systems in place.  He questioned whether a mixed-use development at Sierra Point would produce similar benefits.


Commissioner Lentz advocated improving Sierra Point by building transportation systems and a vibrant public realm.  He said the notion of waiting for a developer to make improvements has not worked well in the past.  He expressed support for taking a more proactive approach.  He recommended taking information gleaned from the City’s consultants and placemaking workshops and applying it to the General Plan.  


Commissioner Jameel clarified that he liked the idea of a public plaza, but believed it was best to focus on short-term steps to make the area viable.  He said he was not convinced that residential uses or retail at Sierra Point would benefit Brisbane.  He added that his primary concern was safe ingress and egress.


Commissioner Lentz pointed out that an EIR would analyze these issues and provide more definitive information upon which to base decisions.  Community Development Director Prince agreed.


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for development that creates public participation, land uses that interact with each other, externally-focused uses, balance between high-rise and pedestrian-scale buildings, creating a sense of place and an attractive public realm, open area opportunities throughout Sierra Point, improved pedestrian and bicycle access between Sierra Point and the rest of Brisbane, and linking the Bay Trail with other trails within Sierra Point.  Reviewing the ideas emerging from the placemaking workshops, he recommended narrower street widths, shared parking among various uses, opportunities to improve public and private mass transit, and recreational uses that encourage interaction with the Bay.


Commissioner Lentz indicated he supported a balanced residential component to make the development sustainable.  He agreed with Commissioner Jameel that public safety should be the primary consideration, and said a detailed EIR would be the best way to address safety issues.  He noted that a research and development campus would be closed to members of the public, but a residential area would be accessible and help attract people to the area.


Commissioner Jameel recommended changing Program 231b to address emergency access, not just a freeway on-ramp.


Commissioner Maturo recalled that the Planning Commission discussed this issue at the last session.  She noted that some of those revisions are not reflected in the version provided for this meeting.  Associate Planner Johnson confirmed that the matrix had not been updated.


Commissioner Maturo asked if open space and open areas other than the public plaza were addressed in the General Plan policies and programs for the Sierra Point Subarea.  Community Development Director Prince stated that this issue was resolved as part of the master plan for Sierra Point, which addressed landscaping and maximum coverage limitations.  He noted the concept for this kind of office park includes areas between buildings, but these spaces are spread out and not very inviting.  He explained that the City’s intent in revising the design guidelines to address the public realm would be to provide a more attractive focal point to draw people to the area and encourage social interaction.


Commissioner Maturo asked about the balance of high-rise versus pedestrian-oriented buildings.  Community Development Director Prince said the master plan for Sierra Point called for taller buildings in the center, with the height decreasing closer to the shoreline.  


Commissioner Maturo asked if the General Plan specifically mentions residential uses for other subareas.  Community Development Director Prince responded that  the General Plan does not encourage or preclude residential use, except for the Baylands, where residential use is specifically prohibited.  He commented that the reason residential use was not identified for Sierra Point was because of safety concerns.  He said that if the City wants a residential component to be included in the desired mix of uses at Sierra Point, mentioning it in the General Plan would guide development in that direction.  He added that any proposal with a residential component will still have to have a thorough environmental review to demonstrate the safety of that use.


Commissioner Maturo expressed support for making the policy and program revisions identified by Commissioner Lentz.  She stated that she supported residential development at Sierra Point as a way of making the area active and attractive.  She recommended including residential use in the General Plan to ensure a thorough environmental review of that possibility.


Commissioner Lentz asked what percentage of the units that proposed at Sierra Point would be required to affordable.  Community Development Director Prince replied that the draft affordable housing ordinance calls for 15 percent.  In the interim, he said that the City has used development agreements to negotiate affordable housing components as part of larger housing developments.  He stated that Sierra Point is part of a redevelopment area, which means that 20 percent of tax increment revenues must be set aside for affordable housing.


Commissioner Lentz expressed concern about making a decision on residential use with only three Commissioners present.  Community Development Director Prince noted the Planning Commission discussed this issue in the past.  He recalled that Chairman Hunter had concerns that including residential use might make Sierra Point less inviting to people from the rest of Brisbane, while Commissioner Hawawini seemed to be leaning toward residential use.


Commissioner Maturo pointed out that the Mission Blue Center at Northeast Ridge is more used by people from Central Brisbane and elsewhere than people who live at Northeast Ridge.


Commissioner Lentz moved to recommend inclusion of residential in the list of land uses for Sierra Point.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and approved, 2 - 1 (Commissioner Jameel opposed).


Commissioner Jameel clarified that he was not opposed to residential development, but felt it should not be added to the General Plan at this point.


Commissioner Maturo proposed moving on to the Brisbane Acres Subarea.  Community Development Director Prince noted that the Commission had already reviewed the General Plan policies and programs for the Brisbane Acres Subarea, and the matter was continued to this meeting to allow opportunity for additional public input.


Commissioner Maturo invited public comment on the Brisbane Acres Subarea.


Ron Colonna asked what changes the Planning Commission was proposing to this section of the General Plan.  Community Development Director Prince drew attention to the new policy to maximize opportunities to protect open space and the new program encouraging clustered development in the lower portion of Brisbane Acres.  He noted that the City adopted a density transfer program four years ago, but only one project has taken advantage of it.  He advised that standards for lot dimensions and setbacks can be obstacles to accommodating density transfer units.

Senior Planner Tune stated that the clustering concept originated in the HCP as a potential mitigation measure.  He said that by clustering development, larger areas can remain open.


Mr. Colonna pointed out that the lots in Brisbane Acres are relatively large, and having a house in the center of each lot would have less visual and aesthetic impact than grouping buildings together in a more visible cluster.  He cited a clustered development along Highway 101 in Marin County as an example of an unattractive and obtrusive approach to development.


Community Development Director Prince noted that the parcel evaluations in the Open Space Plan are based on several criteria, including habitat, watercourses, and vegetation, and clustering development and transferring density are tools that can be used to maximize valuable open space.  He said having these tools available gives the City the flexibility to arrive at the best possible solution for both the property owner and the environment.  Community Development Director Prince noted that in the case of Marin County, the clustered development might have been a tradeoff that allowed protection of more pristine open space areas.


Dana Dillworth asked if the Open Space and Ecology Committee had reviewed the proposed new program regarding clustered development.  She expressed support for the intention of the program, but recommended spelling out the goals more clearly.  She emphasized the importance of making sure the designated habitat corridors are actually viable habitat, and providing for ongoing restoration, protection, and maintenance of habitat after development takes place.  Ms. Dillworth noted that Mountain Watch recommended establishing a non-profit organization to monitor and protect the habitat.


Ms. Dillworth observed that the General Plan policies and programs for the Brisbane Acres Subarea do not mention the 40 percent conserved habitat goal set by the HCP.  Community Development Director Prince said the 40 percent requirement is referenced in the text.


Ron Colonna expressed skepticism that the density transfer program and clustered development will actually achieve the goals of preserving habitat and open space.  He said only a few parcels are likely to be developed in Brisbane Acres, and he questioned whether those developments would make much of a difference.


Commissioner Maturo noted that the City has no ability to manage privately owned open space, but it can manage habitat dedicated as open space as part of a density transfer arrangement.  She said one of the most important benefits of the density transfer program is that it provides the City with an additional tool to help create more viable habitat.  


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on the Brisbane Acres Subarea, Commissioner Lentz made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing on this matter.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz moved to refer the proposed revisions to the Brisbane Acres Subarea of the General Plan to the City Council.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  70 Old County Road; Sign Review SR-4-07; Planning Director’s referral of sign review application to revise internally illuminated monument sign and to replace 2 existing wall signs with 4 internally illuminated fascia signs; Tami Behel, Sign Productions, applicant; Bank of America, owner; APN 005-212-120


Commissioner Maturo advised that the applicant had requested that any action on this item be continued to the September 13 meeting.  There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.  Commissioner Lentz moved to continue this matter to the September 13 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

There were no items of new business brought to the Commission’s attention.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


There were no items initiated by the staff.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


There were no items initiated by the Commission.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to cancel the Regular Meetings of August 9 and 23, 2007, and adjourn to the Regular Meeting of September 13, 2007.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 11:00 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

